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Dear Friends,  
 

I hope you will forgive a longer letter from me this month. In 

January I visited the Auschwitz and Birkenau concentration 

camps at Oświęcim as part of a group of Anglican clergy led by 

the Archbishop of Canterbury. On my return, I wrote a reflection 

based on my experiences. I offer this abridged version as a 

meditation to accompany the beginning of Lent. For the 

Christian, the journey through Lent and Holy Week is a journey 

by night in search of the light. This is my account of two journeys 

into the heart of darkness and my attempt to glimpse the light 

along the way: 

I never thought I would return to Oświęcim.  

Poland plays a small but important part in the story of my life 

and vocation. In 1985 I was selected to take part in a Lichfield 

Diocesan-sponsored Youth Pilgrimage to Warsaw, Czestochowa 

and Krakow. At the age of almost 17, it was the first time I had 

ever been abroad. A coachload of us drove across Europe in 

August of that year to share in the National Pilgrimage to the 

Shrine of the Black Madonna in Czestochowa. The Black 

Madonna was and is emblematic of Polandôs enduring, strong 

Christian Faith. During the 1980s, the National Pilgrimage was 

also a focus for the opposition to the then communist 

government. Without overtly attempting to doing so, it became 

symbolic of an alternative vision of the nation -  looking back to a 

past and forward to a future for Poland which, rooted in its 

historic Catholic faith would come to know freedom from 

tyranny and oppression. 

The pilgrimage featured a week-long walk across the country to 

the shrine in Czestochowa and then time afterwards spent in 

Krakow and featuring a visit to the concentration camp in 

Oświęcim. On the eve of the final day, I collapsed on the outskirts 
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of Czestochowa with suspected sunstroke. We had walked for a 

week through great heat, sleeping in tents and (for one night Iôll 

never forget) even in a farmerôs haystack! On that final evening, I 

collapsed and although the next morning I wanted to carry on, 

supported by my friends, I wasnôt able to do so and I was placed in 

the back of a lorry and taken off to a field hospital.  

Cutting a long story short, I had not only contracted sunstroke but 

I had also developed encephalitis which was attacking the lining to 

my brain. Much later I learnt that I might well have died. At the 

time though, it was thought that I had sunstroke and that with rest 

and lots of fluids, I would be fine. This still meant however that I 

was despatched to a monastery in the hills outside Krakow and I 

missed out on seeing the Black Madonna and   the visit to 

Auschwitz – the two things that I most wanted to do. In the course 

of the return coach journey through Europe, I was taken ill in 

Brussels and then it became clear that my illness was more severe 

than first suspected.  

Recovering took a long time and even then I suffered post-viral 

relapses for several years afterwards. I was almost thirty when the 

last of those took place.  

Almost losing my life before it had chance to really get going had a 

powerful effect on me. I already had a vocation to the priesthood 

from childhood but my pilgrimage to Poland gave my vocation an 

even greater impetus. The story of Polandôs faith under successive 

persecutions touched me to the core and the fact that my visit had 

almost cost me everything led me to reflect deeply on the cost of 

discipleship and left me with a desire to treat each and every day 

of the rest of my life as a gift – to be used in service to God and to 

others. 

Two years later in 1987, I had the opportunity of a repeat visit. 

This time I did make it to Czestochowa and to the Auschwitz 

concentration camp in Oświęcim.  



 

Whilst in Warsaw and shortly before my departure, I was also able 

to visit the parish of St Stanislaus Kostka where the then recently 

murdered priest, Father Jerzy Popiełuszko had served. There I 

met the Rector of the parish, Father Teofil Bogucki and heard at 

first hand the story of Jerzy Popiełuszkoôs murder and the impact 

it had on the community and indeed the nation. The fact that this 

hero of the Solidarity Movement found time for an Anglican teen-

ager from the other side of Europe humbled and impressed me 

greatly.  

My (first) visit to Auschwitz took place in the midst of a personally 

powerful set of circumstances: the desire to visit had been 

strengthened by a sense of gratitude and also of responsibility. I 

felt that I owed this visit to those who were memorialised by the 

campôs continuing existence. I was also strongly moved by the 

faith, hope and courage of the ordinary Poles who hosted us so 

very generously over the course of both my visits. I saw in them a 

quality of faith that inspired and challenged me very deeply. The 

very real persecution which they faced on a regular basis from the 

communist authorities brought home to me that living a Christian 

life in Poland was remarkably different from what I had then ex-

perienced up until then at home. 

The visit took place on another very hot day in August 1987. The 

thing I remember most clearly is the physical impact it had on me. 

The horrors I saw evidenced before my eyes were beyond anything 

I had imagined or prepared for and I remember emerging from 

the camp several hours later feeling freezing cold. The sense of 

evil was palpable to me and it left me feeling chilled to the bone 

despite the heat of the day. I remember travelling back to our base 

in silence. What I had seen had also left me speechless. I would 

never forget I had seen and heard on that day but never did I 

think I would return to Oświęcim. 
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Over the years I would encounter people and situations which 

reminded me of the ongoing impact on peopleôs lives of the 

holocaust and of more recent genocides. Over the last nine years I 

have been responsible for leading commemorations on Holocaust 

Memorial Day and Genocide Memorial Day in Bolton. The stories 

of holocaust survivors and refugees from places like Kosovo, 

Bosnia, Rwanda, Sudan and the Congo have provided regular 

reminders of what the human race (people like me) are capable of. 

Each time I am always challenged by the thought of how I might 

react if physically present. Remembering  the holocaust and other 

genocides in the comparative safety of Bolton and teaching 

children and young people of the need to remember victims and 

not to be a bystander  in the face of evil is one (very important)  

thing but not remotely comparable to being a participant or a 

survivor of the horrors of the age. 

The call to return to Oświęcim on one level was perfectly straight-

forward. Even though it was formally a matter of choice – an 

invitation, it also felt like a matter of obedience. It is not very often 

that ordinary clerics receive invitations from an Archbishop, so the 

question of not returning never seemed like a serious possibility. 

Looking at it in this way made it easier to deal with the feelings of 

returning to a country where so much had happened to me earlier 

in life.  

Once again at Auschwitz and at Birkenau, I saw things and heard 

stories that I will never forget. Seeing the cell where Maximilian 

Kolbe died, standing in the yard where so many were shot, 

standing at the foot of the gibbet where prisoners were hung, 

seeing the starvation cells and the standing cells and above all 

spending time in a gas chamber – these are not experiences that it 

is easy to speak about or write about.  

We clergy are makers of meaning and the heralds of a message.  



 

Our temptations are many and various but in reflecting on this 

experience, I want to resist the temptation to be neat, tidy, glib. 

The meaning for me has yet to emerge so all I can offer are 

fragments of response alongside a renewed desire to stand in 

solidarity with victims, to be a witness to what I know about their 

struggle and, by Godôs grace (certainly not in my own poor 

strength), not to be a bystander, not to be complicit in the evils of 

this world.  

We were told that being present at Auschwitz is like touching a 

wound. It is an open wound in the heart not only of Europe but in 

the heart of the world. Travelling to Oświęcim, spending time in 

Auschwitz and Birkenau is in some tiny way a contribution towards 

the will to heal. It is an act of trust that evil does not have the last 

word. As our host, Father Manfred told us on our first evening, 

óGod who is love is not defeated by Auschwitz.ô 

I was haunted by many things, not least the way in which the Nazis 

used human hope as a weapon against those in their power. The 

ordinary human expectation of fair and decent treatment was used 

as a trick to get countless thousands into the gas chambers. Even 

after the outrageous ways that had been used upon them to take 

the victims from their homes and to transport them across Europe, 

the promise of a hot shower, coffee and soup was sufficient to lead 

so many to their deaths peaceably. This was just one of the 

unspeakably cynical ways in which people were led to the place of 

their murder. 

In grotesquely systematic ways, the full military, civil and 

commercial power of a great nation was deployed against the 

victims to dehumanise them in every possible respect. The photos 

of blank-eyed prisoners stare out from the walls of Auschwitz to 

terrifying effect. It soon becomes hard to differentiate even male 

from female from the rows of starved, shaved and humiliated faces.  
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The faces become a blur and in vain did I search for one who 

bucked the trend – one who might have survived that big longer 

or even cheated their fate altogether. The machinery of murder 

was too efficient.  

So many simply never became official prisoners of the camps at 

all, they were simply disembarked from the cattle-trucks and led 

straight to the gas chambers to their deaths. Horrifyingly, the 

thought struck me that I might have preferred that to what passed 

for life in the camps. For a few short hours we walked about in 

sub-zero temperatures having been well fed and cared for. It is 

beyond my imagination to contemplate the fate of those who 

would have faced the same temperatures in little more than 

pyjamas with perhaps very little to cover their feet. The conditions 

in summer and winter would have been horrendous, we heard 

graphic accounts of conditions, the diseases that were rife, the 

terrible stench of death and human waste.  

Most of us spent our final hours in Birkenau camp engaged in a 

prolonged period of prayer as we shared the Stations of the Cross 

together led by Father Manfred. Before the trip, I had felt very 

conflicted about the appropriateness of such an act in such a 

place. Would this not be some sort of attempted óchristianisationô 

of the horrors done to our Jewish brothers and sisters? Would it 

not be in some way to add insult to injury, even to betray the 

memory of those we had come to remember? 

Those were the questions in my heart and on my conscience 

before my arrival at the Centre for Dialogue and Prayer. All I can 

say is that once I had heard Father Manfred speak, I felt that I 

could trust him and that if he thought it was appropriate then it 

would be – this faithful witness of Auschwitz-Birkenau. For 

twenty-five years this German Roman Catholic priest has led 

groups around the camps and made it his business to make sure 

that the truth is told (and to ensure that the victims are not 



 

forgotten (and to ensure that the actions of the perpetrators are 

understood and remembered too – as a vital lesson from history).  

I am not sure that even now I can yet answer my own questions 

about offering the Stations of the Cross in such a place. All I can 

report is that it did feel like an authentic thing to do. It did provide 

the most remarkable way of entering yet more deeply in the 

experience of the suffering of those we had come to honour and it 

did feel like an act of love and respect. But I have more inner work 

to do here I know. 

While we were there we heard from leading theologians who 

guided our own reflections and responses. If I feel my attempt to 

make sense of my experience is difficult and questionable in the 

face of what I witnessed for fear of failing to tell the truth or to do 

it full justice, I can only imagine the responsibility of theologising 

from such a place must feel like. But then again, I remember the 

witness of Father Manfred over so many years and take courage.  

The question, óhow dare you speak in the face of such horror, such 

evil, such suffering?ô is there before me. But the answer that 

comes back to me arrives in the form of another question – 

óhaving seen and experienced something like this, how dare you 

keep silence?ô  

In their different ways, the work we did together and the prayer 

we offered at Oświęcim crystallised for me around the question of 

of how the biblical witness and our theological traditions enable 

us (as a body of believers and individually) to be faithful to God in 

the face of evil and how we might also resist such evil as part of 

our discipleship. I know I have barely begun to process the whole 

experience but I also know that such work cannot be put aside 

now I have returned home. Such reflection must become a part of 

my own ongoing response to Auschwitz-Birkenau and a part of 

how I live each day as a disciple of Christ.  
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Confronting the reality of evil must be close to the heart of what-

ever is meant by Christian leadership: it is an essential part of 

the witness of every Christian believer – to stand for the light in 

the heart of darkness. In my everyday life, the question of how 

this is done is rarely put so starkly. But neither is it so very far 

away. I remember vividly being approached by a veteran at the 

end of a service in church some years ago. A man in his 90s. He 

had something to show me he said, something private, and so we 

retired to a quiet corner. Without warning he showed me photo-

graphs he had taken in Belsen. Almost seventy years before, he 

had been part of the forces who liberated the camp. The photo-

graphs were graphic, vivid evidence of the horrors that had been 

discovered. I reached out and grasped his hand. We shared a 

very human moment. This was not something that he normally 

spoke of but finally he felt the need to show someone else what 

he had witnessed. The man died not long afterwards. 

I tell this story as a reminder to myself that the tentacles of evil 

stretch far beyond their original reach. It is a mistake to pretend 

that these are extremes which will never be repeated. Even my 

parochial experience tells me that the capacity for even such 

enormous crimes dwells in every human heart. A leader who 

does not know this or pretends otherwise is no leader at all.  

These are my unfinished reflections – an interim report. There is 

more work to be done, more prayer, more searching for the face 

of God in the faces of the victims of this worldôs evil. I donôt know 

whether I will return to Oświęcim but if the call should come, I 

hope I would have the courage to respond. I must not forget. 

 

With my love and prayers 

 

Matt Thompson 



 

Many thanks to all at the Parish Church for your love, prayers, support 
and our Mum's beautiful funeral service.  Here are some special thanks: 
 
¶ to Moira, Matt and Lesley for faithful and much-valued visits to 

Mum at home. 
¶ to Moira for bringing Mum communion in hospital. 
¶ to Matt for care and wisdom in planning and conducting the       

funeral service, and for a lovely address. 
¶ to Moira for wise and sensitive prayers in the service. 
¶  to Michael for music that was prepared with care and exactly  

right - including at the crematorium the sensitive improvisation on 
'For All the Saints', with the theme creeping in alleluia-first. 

¶ to Kath for the beautiful 'eyes to the hills' pedestal arrangement 
with arching stocks. 

¶ to the choir, servers, wardens and sidesmen for their contributions 
to the service. 

 
Love, Trevor and Elizabeth 

     p.s.  Elizabeth says please look after my little brother. 

 

 

             Trevor and Elizabethôs Eulogy from the Service 

                                         About Mum 

Joan Hodson was born about a month overdue weighing about five 
pounds.  She was sickly as a young child, missed a lot of early 
schooling, and nearly died of pneumonia when she was seven.  

She had a love of books from early in life, doubtless helped by the 12-
volume encyclopaedia her grandmother gave her when she was three.  
She used to visit the library on her way on her way home from primary 
school, and had typically read the first book by the time she got home. 

In her last year of primary school Mum put her hand up when the 
headmaster asked who would sit the scholarship exam for the 
grammar school.  The headmaster called her father in to warn him that 
she wouldn't pass; he said ñI know, but let her tryò.  She did pass, in 
spite of her terrible maths, and had five happy years at Farnworth 
Grammar School – though maths and science never were her forte.  

She seems to have had a happy childhood, rooted in the community of 
relatives, neighbours and All Saints' Church.  The family were not rich 
but Mum grew up with the skills of a well-managed household 
including good home cooking, dressmaking and gardening.  She and 
her brother Alan cycled all over the place.  Mum talked about cycling to 
Barton Aqueduct and watching wartime convoys on the Manchester  
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Ship Canal; and a memorable trip to Blackpool when her brakes failed on 
the way home and she had worn all the way through her shoe by the time 
they got to Chorley.   

Mum was able to stay on at school until she was 16, then joined the county 
library service.  She worked as a librarian, mostly in Walkden and Kearsley, 
until her early thirties. 

In the CHA rambling club Mum enjoyed weekly rambles on the moors.  She 
went on CHA holidays in Scotland and Wales, with mountain walking by 
day and country dancing in the evenings.  In her arthritic later life, she 
would smile when reminded that she still had the same legs that had danced 
the Eightsome Reel on top of Ben Nevis.   

Mum met Dad in the CHA.  She was 31 when they married.  Elizabeth was 
born just within their first year of marriage, and Trevor three years later.  
We had a loving, secure and well-managed home environment, learned 
about all sorts of things and were encouraged in everything we wanted to do 
– and we know nothing beats the comfort of snuggling up in the lap of a 
really plump mother. 

Family was important to Mum and the year was punctuated by gatherings of 
the extended family.  Dad's family and John's family became Mum's family 
too, and joined us.  Mum had a deep-seated fear of under-catering so there 
was always plenty to eat – for at least two days.  When she baked she baked 
enough 'to make it worth putting the oven on'.  The first time Mum and Dad 
went on holiday and left Trevor on his own, he was left careful instructions 
about the 10 main meals she had left – for a seven day absence. 

Mum always had a lovely garden, full and free-flowering.  She created one 
from a barren start at our first home in Hollinswood Road; and developed 
another when we moved to Timberbottom.  Dad did a lot of the hard labour, 
but Mum's was the creative mind.  At her request, her wreath today contains 
foliage from her own garden and is arranged by her neighbour, Marilyn. 

When newly married, Mum was inspired by someone who had painted a 
picture because she couldn't afford to buy one.  Mum did the same, and after 
that she always painted, until she couldn't any more.  She appreciated 
beauty in sky, sea, landscape and gardens.  She visited and re-visited 
beautiful places, and Dad took photographs that Mum used as inspiration 
for some of her pictures. 

Whilst we were just 5 and 2, Mum went to Manchester College of Education 
to train as a teacher, catching the train into Manchester every day and 
studying early in the morning.  She was always an early riser. 

Mum's main subject at college was Geography, and college stimulated her 
existing interest in Geography, Pre-History, History and Industrial 
Archaeology.  'The Geographers' went with their families on coach trips, car 
trips and camping weekends to places of interest, until long after they left 



 

college, and gave Mum some lifelong friendships.  A refrain of our 
childhood was, ñWe're not going to look at old mills again Mum?ò.  Some 
years ago Mum visited an old textile mill in Derbyshire; when she was out 
of earshot the guide said to Elizabeth, ñYour Mum knows her stuff doesn't 
she?ò. 

Mum's first teaching job was in an infant class at Chalfont County Primary 
School.  She had intended to teach older children, but loved the infants.  
She stayed at Chalfont until she retired, and continued to meet regularly 
with her 'Chalfont Chat' friends. 

For many years Mum delved into the family history of both her own family 
and Dad's, which she liked all the better because it was Scottish.  She 
talked about long-dead forebears as if she knew them.  She found and 
visited living relatives on various branches of the family tree.  Our family 
holidays in Scotland sometimes included a hunt for family gravestones or 
visit to a place associated with some ancestor of Dad's.  She very much 
liked the Orkneys, where Dad's mother came from – so she chose 'Farewell 
to Stromness' for her funeral. 

Grandma came to live with us for her last few years, and Mum and Dad 
slept on mattresses downstairs so that she could have a room.  Mum was 
the main source of family support for a succession of older relatives as they 
grew frail in the 1980s and 1990s.  Dad's health started to decline in 2000.  
Mum cared for him at home as long as she could, then visited him 
faithfully in the care home.  During those years she chose not to go on 
holiday, and other interests such as painting were on hold. 

Dad died in 2008 – and there was another turning point for Mum.  It was 
when we were preparing to scatter Dadôs ashes that Mum noticed Winter 
Hill transmitter mast appeared to have a kink in it.  The diagnosis was 
Macular Degeneration, for which Mum received treatment from the Eye 
Unit at the Royal Bolton Hospital, until the condition changed from Wet 
AMD to Dry AMD which cannot be treated.  Mum was very grateful for the 
extra years of reasonable vision she had, which is why she asked for 
donations in her memory to be given to the Eye Unit. 

In the last few years Mum's arthritis grew steadily worse until her mobility 
was painful and very restricted.  She developed heart trouble (atrial 
fibrillation) and accepted it philosophically.  She expressed occasional 
frustration at her reduced abilities but generally accepted life as it was.  
Being unable to read would have been a disaster for Mum, but for her iPod 
and audio books. 

Mum was interested in lots of things and all people.  Her conversation was 
still wide-ranging even when her life was full of physical restrictions, and 
she was interested in the lives of family, friends and carers.  Perhaps that's 
why so many of them took a liking to her.  Of course Mum did have the odd 
fault (weôll tell you about some if you ask us nicely), but she was an 
admirable lady and a lot of others besides us are going to miss her. 
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              Funeral Address for Joan Whillas 22.02.17 

 

    I will lift up mine eyes unto the hills: from whence cometh my help.  

Reading my Bible as a child, I began my love for the Psalms early and as 

well as enjoying their rich and beautiful language, I also pondered about 

the subtitles that some editor had later added to them. Psalm 121, chosen 

by Joan for this service, was given the title in my Bible as óA Song of 

Ascents.ô 

It is a pilgrim song. Much later I learned that this Psalm was sung by 

generations of travellers making their way to the Temple in Jerusalem. 

As they made their pilgrimage and trudged onwards towards the House 

of God they would sing and what better song for pilgrims than óA Song of 

Ascents.ô The King James Version renders that as óA Song of Degreesô 

which is a lot less evocative but nevertheless a reminder that journeys 

and pilgrimages are undertaken in stages and are gradual in their 

progress. 

Joan left a fairly detailed list of instructions and preferences for her 

service which Trevor, Elizabeth and I have honoured as nearly as is 

possible. So, this reading is her choice. At one level, the reason behind it 

very clear. Joan was a rambler, a walker who loved the hills and loved the 

beauty of the countryside of England, Scotland and Wales. It was while 

rambling on a CHA outing that she met Bill. The joy of exploring 

beautiful, open space and undertaking her own ascents was something 

that she loved deeply.  

Yet Joan was not only a rambler, she was also a pilgrim herself. She was 

one who had placed all her trust and confidence in the Lord and 

recognised ófrom whence cometh my helpé even from the Lord who hath 

made heaven and earthô  

From earliest days at All Saints, Moses Gate through to her long-standing 

membership here at Bolton Parish Church, such faith and knowledge had 

grown and flourished in Joanôs life. In recent years as Joanôs eye sight 

grew dim and physically she grew frail, there remained in her a core of 

light within. The light of faith, hope and love, underpinned by a deep love 

for the God whose Spirit first breathed life into her and in whom she 

continued to trust even in her darkest moments  

 



 

As Elizabeth and Trevor have so amply demonstrated in their eulogy, 

Joan was a person of rich gifts and qualities. She was clever, creative and 

learned –especially in the fields of history and geography and of course, 

industrial archaeology! Her love for books knew no bounds as a visit to 

Timberbottom soon bore witness. She was an accomplished painter, a 

lover of her garden and a good cook. As folks from the Parish Church can 

readily testify, it was virtually a law of the Medes and Persians that her 

cheese scones would be first to disappear at any of our buffets! 

As we have heard she pursued not one but two careers, leaving the world 

of libraries for teaching. Beginning again as a mature student with two 

little ones to keep an eye was a huge undertaking but one that brought 

her much satisfaction and no little joy at Chalfont. Later when her 

journey brought her here to the Parish Church, she was re-united with 

Lilian Rigby who had taught her at Farnworth Grammar School (a fact 

that they both continued to enjoy into Lilianôs 90s and Joanôs 80s!  

She also took a keen interest in others. As a regular visitor, I was always 

struck by the detailed knowledge Joan had of those who came to provide 

care for her. This was no mere curiosity but founded on a real, loving 

concern as soon became evident in conversation with her. Not 

surprisingly therefore Joan had a real gift for friendship which is 

evidenced by those who made their own journey of ascent to be here to 

honour her memory and to show love and respect for Joan today. 

Joan was also a most loving Mum and Grandma to Stuart. She was never 

happier then when she was surrounded by the family. I remember well 

the look on her face as she would recount the latest plans to visit Derby or 

for you all to gather here in Bolton – as well as her hopes and dreams to 

get and about to the places she loved to visit and to share with you.  

Joan was hugely proud of you all and all you had achieved and the people 

you have become – that too was very, very clear. It simply shone out of 

her. 

Our lives are a journey from our first breath to our last – made up of 

countless smaller journeys marked by their arrivals and departures, the 

events which shape us and develop us into the people we become. For 

Joan and for all people of faith, life is also a pilgrimage.  
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It begins in God, we travel with God and we end our earthly pilgrimage 

to be with God for ever and always.  

This is the other reason why Psalm 121 speaks to us today, it points 

towards the greatest journey of ascent of them all. On this journey, we 

do not travel alone, we are surrounded by fellow pilgrims in life, many 

of Joanôs fellow pilgrim are here today as she now goes ahead of us 

along the way. But we are also promised that on arrival in the New 

Jerusalem we find ourselves surrounded by a cloud of witnesses who 

have cheered us on our way and rejoice as we join their number.  

We journey with God in life to be united with God in death – it is the 

journey to life everlasting. On this day then we pledge ourselves to 

continue our own journeys – our own ógoing out and coming inô and 

our own pilgrimage, putting our trust in the One who sustained Joan 

on her journey - the One she recognised in the ground beneath her 

feet, and in the heavens high above and in the depths of her heart.  
 

I will lift up mine eyes unto the hills: from whence cometh my help. 
 

Amen. 
 

Matt Thompson 

7th March -Perpetua, Felicity and their 

Companions, Martyrs at Carthage, 203 

Perpetua was a young noblewoman and 

Felicity was a slave imprisoned with her. 

Felicity gave birth to a daughter while in 

prison but was not released. They were 

among a group of Christians thrown to 

wild beasts. Although attacked, the men 

and women were spared a mauling to the 

death and were dispatched with the sword. 

Perpetua and Felicity had formed an 

unlikely friendship, and supported each 

other through their trials. The story is 

sometimes used to illustrate that Godôs 

love does not discern between rich and 

poor,  noble and slave, or man and woman. 



 

 

BOLTON PARISH CHURCH 

SATURDAY MORNING ORGAN RECITALS 2017 
 

 Saturday 6th May at 11.00 a.m. 

TIM HARPER  

(Assistant Director of Music, Ripon Cathedral) 

Including music by Bach, Buxtehude and Vierne 
 

Admission £6 (concessions £4) 
 

 

 Saturday 10th June at 11.00 a.m. 

DAVID LEIGH  

(Assistant Organist, St Patrickôs Cathedral, Dublin) 

Including music by Bonnet, Walton and Reger (Chorale Fantasia 

ñEin Feste Burgò) 
 

Admission £6 (concessions £4) 
 

 

Saturday 8th July at 11.00 a.m. 

MICHAEL PAIN  

(Director of Music, Bolton Parish Church) 

Including music by Bach, Franck and Liszt 

 (Fantasia and Fugue on B.A.CH.) 
  

Admission £6 (concessions £4) 

 
Tea and coffee served from 10.30.  

 

Parking is available on the Church car park  

(Saturday morning concerts only) 
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We support    Royal School for the Blind, Church Road, 
                      Wavertree, LIVERPOOL L15 6TQ 

 

   

From the Registers 
 

Baptisms 

12th February       

Francesca Elizabeth Holland 

 Holly Rose Wells 

 Funeral 

22nd February    

Joan Whillas 



 

   Church Services at a glance 

Sundays  08.00  Holy Communion 

               10.30  Parish Communion 

    18.30  Evening Prayer 

Tuesdays  12.15  Holy Communion 

Thursdays  12.15 Holy Communion 

                  TUESDAY AND SATURDAY CONCERTS 

The usual series of Tuesday Lunchtime and Saturday Morning concerts 

will take place in the Parish Church this year, starting on April 25th; you 

will find the full programme elsewhere in this magazine. There is a 

welcome return for several popular òold facesó, as well as a few 

newcomers to add variety to the season. (By the way, for those who are 

concerned about the lack of ò A Taste of Franceó this year, may I assure 

you that the concert òMusic from the Moviesó on July 11th will include a 

number of songs from French films, some of which may have appeared 

in previous programmes!) 

      There is now a list at the back of church (by the Font) for those who 

would like to assist with the provision of refreshments at these concerts ð 

there is a band of regulars who keep this going (to whom I am deeply 

grateful), but it would be wonderful to welcome new faces to the team ð 

no special experience is required, and training can be given in pouring a 

cup of tea or coffee, if this is needed! Please do consider signing up, even 

if only for one concert; these concerts give a rare opportunity for parish 

òoutreachó, since the audience may sometimes include people who may 

never have set foot in this church before, so this is your chance to 

enhance the public face of Bolton Parish Church! 

                                                                                   MICHAEL PAIN.  
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Removal of the clappers from the tower bells for refurbishment 

On Saturday 11th February, a group of local bell ringers joined those of the 
Parish Church, and spent the morning removing the clappers from the bells 

and taking them down the tower into the church. 

With great expertise the men unscrewed the clappers from the bell 

headstocks. The clappers were then carried down about 30 steps to the 

ringing room. Then, the trapdoor in the floor of the ringing room was opened 
and the clappers gently lowered down the 50 foot to the porch floor by rope. 

The clappers were then stored in the museum corner ready for the journey to 
Taylorôs Bell Foundry in Loughborough on Thursday 23rd February and their 

refurbishment. 

The Bolton Parish Church bell ringers are very grateful to the hard work of 

the visiting bell ringers.   

Those who came were Andy Ingham, from Sacred Trinity, Salford; Mike Kay, 

Blackrod; Sam Brook, Deane; and joined Linda, Stephen, Neil and Alan Mort; 

Mary OôLoughlin, Paul McCance, Ann Warburton, Sheron Meloney and of 
course the captain of the tower,  Alan Forrester.                          

                                                                                                                The bell ringers 

 

Photos (Stephen Mort) 



 

The following photos by Sheron Maloney show the various stages of the work. 
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And still on the subject of bellsé. 

                                       Bellfoundry visit 

On a blustery morning (the day of ñStorm Dorisò) a group of 32  set off for 

Loughborough by coach with the bell clappers safely stowed in the hold. 

Having arrived safely and made individual arrangements for lunch, the 

party (plus 6 who had travelled independently) assembled at the John 

Taylor Bell Foundry Museum for a introductory talk by our guide. This 

included an informative video showing the bell casting process (which we 

were unfortunately not able to see on the day of our visit). We then 

crossed the road to enter the main works for a guided tour and 

explanation of the various processes involved in the manufacture and 

restoration of bells. 

Much of the work is still manual (and quite noisy!) and the basic 

machinery/tools  in use have probably not changed much in the last 100+ 

years – it certainly felt as though we had travelled back in time to a bygone 

age as we negotiated our way past heavy machinery and an array of 

assorted tools and bell casings littering the floor! (Incidentally, the 

foundry floor is made of wood – to lessen the risk of breakage in case a 

bell falls over or is dropped!).  

The foundry now has the advantage of more modern furnaces, electric 

hoists and gantry systems and computer-assisted tuning – but otherwise it 

is all down to the expertise of the workforce applying skills and techniques 

which have their origin in the 18th century. It was also interesting to learn 

that after experimenting with alternatives to óòbell metalò (an alloy of 

copper and tin), nothing has been found with the same tonal qualities. 

The tour ended with the óbell ringersô in the party ascending the on-site 

tower to ring the Foundryôs own set of bells – a fitting end to our visit. (A 

fuller article will appear in next monthôs magazine) 

 

Anthony Slack 

(photos overleaf) 
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To advertise in this publication, 

contact  

admin@boltonparishchurch.co.uk 
 

or call the Parish Office  

on 01204 522226  

The April issue will be published on 

Sunday 26 March 2017. 

 Deadline for submissions: Friday 

24 March.  

Material  may be sent to: 

admin@boltonparishchurch.co.uk  

or  

judypain@gmail.com 
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1 Wednesday ASH WEDNESDAY 

  12.15  Holy Communion, with imposition of ashes 

  19.30 Choral Eucharist, with imposition of ashes 

2 Thursday Chad, Bishop of Lichfield, Missionary 672 

  12.15  Holy Communion 

5 Sunday First Sunday of Lent   

  8.00  Holy Communion 

  10.30  Parish Communion (BCP) 

7 Tuesday Perpetua, Felicity and their Companions,  

Martyrs at Carthage, 203 

  12.15  Holy Communion 

  14.00 Motherôs Union, Lower Hall 

9 Thursday 12.15  Holy Communion 

12 Sunday Second Sunday of Lent   

  8.00  Holy Communion 

  10.30  Parish Communion (CW) 

  18.30 Evening Prayer  (with hymns) 

14 Tuesday 12.15  Holy Communion 

16 Thursday 12.15  Holy Communion 

19 Sunday Third  Sunday of Lent   

  8.00  Holy Communion 

  10.30  Parish Communion (BCP) 

  18.30 Evening Prayer   

21 Tuesday Thomas Cranmer, Archbishop of Canterbury,  

Reformation Martyr, 1556 

  12.15  Holy Communion 

23 Thursday Polycarp, Bishop of Smyrna, Martyr, c. 155 

  12.15  Holy Communion 

Calendar March 2017 



 

Harvey A Crerar 

For all your plumbing 

and building work 
 

Telephone 01204 669170 

Mobile 07759194478 
 

1B Ansdell Road 

Horwich 

Bolton 

BL6 7HJ  

The Church is normally open 

on Tuesday and Thursdays 

11.30am-1.30pm.  

For Baptisms and Weddings 

please contact the Parish Office 

on 01204 522226.  

For Funerals please contact the 

Vicar on 01204 845332.  

Meditation Group Meetings  

Mondays 7.30 p.m. and  

Thursdays 2 p.m.   

Venue: The Friendsô Meeting House.  

Tea & coffee and biscuits served after each session.  

Please consult the pew sheet for any changes. 

26 Sunday Fourth Sunday of Lent (Mothering Sunday) 

  8.00  Holy Communion  

  10.30  Parish Communion (CW) 

  18.30 Choral Evensong 

28 Tuesday 12.15  Holy Communion 

30 Thursday 12.15  Holy Communion 
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The First Day of Lent  

commonly called  

Ash Wednesday  

                                       The Collect  

Almighty and everlasting God, who hatest nothing that thou 

hast made, and dost forgive the sins of all them that are 

penitent: Create and make in us new and contrite hearts, that 

we worthily lamenting our sins, and acknowledging our 

wretchedness, may obtain of thee, the God of all mercy, perfect 

remission and forgiveness; through Jesus Christ our Lord. 

Amen.  

                                                  Flower News 

 

As we move towards Lent during February, the flowers in church are fairly 

simple. Cream carnations are used in the altar arrangements, white flowers 

in the lady chapel, and red silk poppies in an arrangement by the war 

memorial. 

Already ideas for Mothering Sunday and Easter are being discussed and we 

are looking forward to working with members of the Sunday school once 

again in decorating the church for Easter. 

During February, Alison and Kath had a meeting with Helen Bamping, who 

is head of Flowers at Manchester cathedral, to discuss the possibility of 

setting up a branch of the Church of England Flower Arrangersô Association 

in the Diocese of Manchester. We are inviting all church flower arrangers in 

the Manchester area to tea and cake, and a chance to meet fellow arrangers 

at the cathedral on May 27th. 

Plans for our two charity flower days for the coming year are now well 

under way, with the first one due to take place on Saturday 20th May. 

 

  Flower team  
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                                Harrogate and Ripon Trip 

During summer, I booked the Choirôs annual Cathedral visit for 2017, and I 

am delighted to tell you that we shall be singing Choral Evensong in Ripon 

Cathedral on Saturday 13th May. We last went to Ripon in August 2011, so it 

is certainly time we went back!   

As Ripon is a good deal closer to us than some of the cathedrals we have 

recently visited, and the visit is on a Saturday, I hope this will prove to be a 

popular choice – as last time, it is likely that we shall stop in Harrogate for 

lunch, and still have plenty of time for sightseeing and shopping in Ripon 

before Evensong.  

We are also very fortunate to have obtained the services of my predecessor 

Stephen Carleston as our accompanist.  

Further details will be provided in due course. 

MICHAEL PAIN.  

                                            Hand-bell Group 
 

New members are very welcome to join us – we meet in church (access via 

the south side door) on a Wednesday evening between 7 and 8.30pm. 

  
                                                     Choir 

If you (or someone you know) enjoy singing and are interested in helping to 

maintain the tradition of Anglican Choral music, you may like to consider 

joining the choir. Some ability to read music is essential. 

For 6th-form pupils considering a future application as a Choral Scholar at 

University, the experience of singing in a choir like this could be invaluable, 

and, even if you do not have such high aspirations, could still prove very 

rewarding.  

We are always on the look-out for new singers. If you think you might be 

interested, contact the Director of Music, Michael Pain, on 07540 834 001 or 

michaelpain18@gmail.com, and he will be happy to discuss this with you. 



 

 

 

           Conveyancing, willséé.. 

 
 

                 éé...be well advised 

 

 

 

 

ALLANSONS 
                       SOLICITORS 

 
 01204 363 663 

need.advice@allansons.com 
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        Allegriôs Miserere  -   To be sung on Ash Wednesday  

 

Gregorio Allegri (1582-1652) was a singer in the Sistine Chapel from De-

cember 1629 until his death. In 1638, he composed a setting of Psalm 51 

to be sung in the Chapel during Holy Week. That setting, which has come 

to be known as Allegriôs Miserere, is considered one of the most beautiful 

pieces of music ever written and has been recorded by the Sixteen, the 

Tallis Scholars and various cathedral choirs. 

The work itself is a sublime nine-voice setting of Psalm 51: Miserere mei, 

Deus, secundum magnam misercordiam tuam (Have mercy upon me, O 

God, after Thy great goodness).  

Miserere is written for two choirs – one of five and one of four voices. One 

of the choirs sings a simple version of the original Miserere chant, while 

the other sings an ornamented commentary on this. 

The Tenebrae service during which Miserere would have been sung began 

at dusk. During the ritual, candles were extinguished one by one, apart 

from the last candle which remained lit and was then hidden. Allegri in-

tended the setting of his Miserere to be the final act within the first lesson 

of the Tenebrae service. 

 

Had it not been for a talented 14-year-old, Allegroôs Miserere might never 

have been heard outside the Vaticanôs walls. The Pope thought so highly 

of Allegriôs setting that he forbade its transcription, on pain of excommu-

nication. However, in 1770, Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart was travelling to 

Bologna with his father and they decided to stay in Rome for Holy Week. 

They attended the Wednesday Tenebrae service at the Sistine Chapel, 

mainly to hear the famous Miserere. On arriving back at their lodgings 

that evening, Mozart sat down and wrote out the entire piece from 

memory. On Good Friday, he returned, manuscript hidden in his hat, to 

hear the music again and make a few minor corrections. Leopold told of 

Wolfgang's accomplishment in a letter to his wife dated 14 April 1770:  

You have often heard of the famous Miserere in Rome, which is so great-

ly prized that the performers are forbidden on pain of excommunication 

to take away a single part of it, copy it or to give it to anyone. But we 

have it already. Wolfgang has written it down and we would have sent it 

to Salzburg in this letter, if it were not necessary for us to be there to per-

form it. But the manner of performance contributes more to its effect 

than the composition itself. Moreover, as it is one of the secrets of Rome, 

we do not wish to let it fall into other hands. 
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                                    Lunchtime Concerts 2017 

April 25th Paul Greenhalgh (Piano) 

May 2nd  ñChampainò Tudor and Baroque trio  

May 9th  Jon Gjylaci (Guitar) 

May 16th Gary Hulme, St. Mary's, Prestwich (Organ) 

May 23rd Young Organists from Bolton School 

May 3oth ñQuintessenceò vocal group 

June 6th Adrian van der Schans, Haslingden Parish Church (Organ) 

June 13th  Students from the Junior Royal Northern College of Music 

June 20th Adam Taylor (Piano) 

June 27th Vivien Chasey (Violin) with Robin and Claire Bowman 

July 4th Stephanie Ives (Soprano) with Catherine Hall-Smith (Piano) 

July 11th Music from the Movies – Judy and Michael Pain   

July 18th Liam Cartwright, High Wycombe Parish Church (Organ) 

July 25th Sounds of the 60s & 70s –Judy and Michael Pain  

August 1st Peter Morrison, St. Maryôs, Chorley (Organ) 

Later on in their travels, the Mozarts met English music historian Dr Charles 

Burney. They passed on the manuscript and Burney took it to London, where 

it was published in 1771. 

 

Allegriôs Miserere will be sung by our own Bolton Parish Church choir during 

the evening Ash Wednesday service this month and on the morning of 28 

February. We are fortunate to have a choir capable of singing the setting and 

a soprano (Steph Ives) able to reach the soaring top C, a note rarely heard in 

the choral repertoire. When we sang Miserere last year, those present spoke 

of feeling transported to a sublime level. 

 

Judy Pain 



 

Canon Slade School, Bradshaw Brow BL2 3BP 

Headteacher:  Mr Alan Mottershead 

Tel:  01204  333343  

Bishop Bridgeman Primary School, Rupert Street BL3 6PY 

Headteacher: Mrs Jill Pilling 

Tel:  01204  333466  

Bolton Parish Church Primary School, Kestor Street BL2 2AN 

Headteacher: Miss D. Meeking     

Tel:  01204  333433  

       

Parish Church Schools 

     

Vicar: 

  

Revd  Canon Matt Thompson 

vicar@boltonparishchurch.co.uk 

 01204 845332 

Lecturer: 

  

Revd Moira Slack 

lecturer@boltonparishchurch.co.uk 

 01204 841865 

Associate Priest: 

  

Revd Prof. Kenneth Newport 0161 764 4361 

Assistant Curate: 

  

Authorised Lay 

Minister: 

 

Revd Barrie Gaskell 

  

Evelyn F Weston 

01942 818797 

 

01204 594123 

Young Adults 

Missioner: 

Revd Mark Cowling 07701 089420  

Church Wardens: 

  

Mr John Walsh OBE 

Evelyn F Weston 

  

01204 840188 

01204 594123 

Deputy Wardens: 

  

  

Mr Graham C Burrows       Mr David Eckersley          

Mr Alan Forrester               Mr Ken G Jones                

Mr Andrew J Mitchell        Mr David F Morlidge           

Mr Trevor J Whillas            

 

PCC Secretary: 

  

Mr Graham C Burrows 01942 550404 

Treasurer: 

  

Mr Andrew J Mitchell 

  

01204 840633 

Director of Music: 

  

Mr Michael Pain  

michaelpain18@gmail.com 

01204 491827 

Administration  admin@boltonparishchurch.co.uk       

 

 

01204 522226 

 


